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NeighborFest 2015 will take place this 
June 13th from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. in 
Nashua for the second consecutive year. 

This event will once again take place in Los 
Amigos Park near the Nashua PAL headquarters, 
at 52 Ash Street in Nashua, and will feature a 
cleanup of a frequently used playground, and then 
spread to the Skate Park across the street for a 
neighborhood cookout. 

This event is a part of a broader initiative 
organized with the assistance of members of the 
Nashua Advisory Committee, a team of individ-
uals who attended the NeighborWorks® America 
Community Leadership Institute (CLI) in 

Cincinnati last October. These community leaders are targeting improvement in Nashua’s Tree 
Streets neighborhood, seeking to build pride within the neighborhood and helping residents 
demonstrate their love for their home to the broader community. The committee has done this 
through a variety of “I Heart the Tree Streets” promotions, which will culminate with the presen-
tation of community-driven banners to local businesses this fall. 

Our focus on the Tree Streets neighborhood stems from interactions we have had with local 
officials and community residents since we integrated the Nashua region into our footprint. 
In 2012, the City of Nashua published the Nashua Tree Streets Neighborhood Analysis and 
Overview, which highlighted the strengths and weaknesses of this historically impoverished area 
of the City. The report proposed various measures to improve the neighborhood, from 
collaborating with landlords to improving property maintenance, to increasing beautification and 
upkeep of local parks and public spaces. Many of the proposals from this report and the City of 
Nashua have guided our efforts, including our focus on Los Amigos Park.

NeighborFest will be a part of NeighborWorks® America’s annual NeighborWorks® Week, an 
event where NeighborWorks® Charter members across the country mobilize tens of thousands of 
volunteers each year to promote neighborhood awareness and change through a variety of events 
and promotions. 

For more information about this year’s event, or to get involved, please contact Erica Rivera at 
(603) 626-4663 x. 1200 or erivera@nwsnh.org.

NeighborFest 2015 to be held in Nashua!

Los Amigos Park in Nashua is the target of 
the 2015 NeighborFest Community Cleanup. 
Residents, volunteers, community leaders and 
staff will be on hand to clean and mulch this 
great part of the community.



It’s the start of our fiscal year 2016 so it is time for us to develop our next 
strategic plan and objectives over the next few years.  We have had tremen-
dous success in achieving the goals we established a few years ago.  In 
the next few months, as we look to continue our neighborhood initiatives 
in Manchester and Nashua, new development opportunities in surrounding 
communities and broaden the reach of HOMEteam, we will be asking folks 
to help us identify “what next” and beyond.  Our successes so far wouldn’t be 
achievable without the support of the many volunteers and contributors who 
are listed in the next few pages.  While you will see in this newsletter that we 
have much to celebrate, we are constantly reminded of the needs facing our 
community and the importance of our work.  Thank you again for all your 

support. I look forward to having you join us in our celebrations, as well as by our side in our 
continuing work to ensure good, affordable housing options and strong neighborhoods in Southern 
New Hampshire. 
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NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire 
recently welcomed Jason Rivers and Jennifer 
Czysz to the Board of Directors. Jason, who 

is the Garden Coordinator at the NH Food Bank, 
is a resident of our Straw Mansion Apartments in 
Manchester. Jennifer is the Senior Regional Planner 
at the Nashua Regional Planning Commission, fill-
ing a Government seat on the Board. Jennifer and 
Jason have been elected to serve a three-year term on 
the Board of Directors, working alongside current 
Board members to provide ongoing oversight and 
fiduciary responsibility for the organization.

New Volunteer Leadership!

Jennifer Czysz Jason Rivers

Debra Hallett, Lee Leblanc, and Anthony Poore recently com-
pleted their terms as members of NeighborWorks® Southern 
New Hampshire’s Board of Directors, and were recognized 

at this year’s Annual Breakfast. All have provided tremendous ser-
vice and support in the governance of the organization over many 
years, initially as members of a committee and then as a member of 
the Board. As a Board member, Debra has directed the policies and 
efforts of the Credit Committee, which oversees lending activities 
related to our homeownership program. Anthony has spearheaded 
the Resource Development Committee, providing outstanding 
direction and organization as we came out of the Capital Campaign. 
We are very grateful that both Debra and Anthony will continue 
in a volunteer role with the organization. As a member of the 
Community Services Committee, Lee provided resident leadership 
that was critical in our initial neighborhood organizing activities 
related to our West Granite Revitalization initiatives, and the forma-
tion of a Nashua Advisory Committee to include Nashua residents.

Thank you Debra, Lee, and Anthony for your outstanding service to 
the organization and the community at large. 

Thank you to outgoing members of the  
Board of Directors

Anthony Poore accepts a plaque 
honoring his time on the Board of 
Directors.

Debra Hallett and Carol 
Willoughby accept plaques honoring 
their service to the organization.

Robert Tourigny 
Executive Director 
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NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire hosted its 2015 Annual Breakfast 
on March 25th at Fratello’s Restaurant in Manchester. Anna Thomas, 
Deputy Public Health Director for the City of Manchester, delivered a 

motivating presentation on the rising rate of poverty in Manchester, and the adverse 
effect it has on the health and welfare of those directly affected and the community 
in general. Thomas spoke to a crowd of over 100 donors, volunteers, community and 
government leaders, and key partners of NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire, 
outlining the City’s Neighborhood Health Improvement Strategy, a 71-page report 
that identifies the most pressing poverty issues in Manchester and methods to 
improve the health and living situations of our most vulnerable citizens. 

For more information about the Neighborhood Health Improvement Strategy, visit 
http://www.manchesternh.gov/Departments/Health/Public-Health-Data, or contact 
Anna Thomas at athomas@manchesternh.gov or (603) 628-6003 ext. 341.

Outgoing Board members were recognized at the event, and new or renewing 
members of the Board were announced.  

Thank you Raymond James, Eversource Energy, BerryDunn, MSI 
Utilities, and Sprague for generously sponsoring this year’s breakfast!

Annual Breakfast 2015

Guest speaker Anna Thomas with Meredith 
Stidham

Robert Gagne, Paul Demers and Thomas 
Krebs

Pauline Ikawa, Richard Bunker, Carolyn 
Benthien and Michelle Caraccio

Allison McLean with Sylvio Dupuis

Larry George, Rich Clegg and Becky Lougee

Mike Reed with Frank Wells and Robert 
Tourigny

Marcy Meyer, Gene Clerkin and Lisa 
Polsinello

Ellie and David Cochran with Matt 
Kfoury, Ron Boufford, Richard Bunker and 
Alderman Jim Roy
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Annual Fund 
April 1, 2014 – March 31, 2015

We recognize the following individuals, foundations, corporations, businesses and other entities for their generous financial and      
volunteer support this fiscal year.  

DEVELOPER
Bank of America Charitable Foundation
Bank of New Hampshire
Citizens Bank
Citizens Bank Foundation
City of Nashua
Eastern Bank Charitable Foundation
Granite United Way
John H. Pearson Fund of the New Hampshire  Charitable Foundation
Meredith Village Savings Bank
Merrimack County Savings Bank
NeighborWorks® America
New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
New Hampshire Community Development  Finance Authority
New Hampshire Housing
TD Charitable Foundation
U.S. Department of Housing and  Urban Development

 ARCHITECT 
Dorothy Gould Cook Memorial Fund of the New  Hampshire Charitable Foundation
Roedel Family Charitable Fund of the New   Hampshire Charitable Foundation 
TF Moran 
Wells Fargo Housing Foundation

MASTER BUILDER 
Berkshire Hathaway HomeServices Verani Realty
Centrix Bank
Olga and Ray Cote
William Craig, Esq.
David P. and Dorothy M. Goodwin Family Fund   of the New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
Ella F. Anderson Trust, BNY Mellon, N.A.,   Trustee
Eversource Energy
Thomas Garner
Thomas B. Getz
Rhonda and Thomas Gioia
Debra Hallett
Susan and Bruce Manchester
Claira P. Monier
Northern New England Housing Investment Fund
Queen City Rotary Club Foundation
Raymond James
Claire and Dan Scanlon
Sheehan Phinney Bass + Green PA
Bruce and Marilyn Goodwin Soper 
TD Bank
Ellen and Robert Tourigny
Anna and Kenneth Viscarello
Wiggins Airways

BUILDER
Akorn Landscape 
Backus, Meyer & Branch
BerryDunn
Famille Boufford
Brady Sullivan Properties
Caryl and Barry Brensinger
Ellie and David Cochran
Robert Dastin, Esq.
Shawn Donnelly
Federal Home Loan Bank of Boston
Robert Gagne
Gary Chicoine Construction Corporation
Jaye and Charles Goodwin
Lifetime Benefits Group
Colleen Lyons, Esq. and John DuPré
Claire and Richard Moses
Outdoor Pride Landscaping, Inc.
Poultry Products Company
Secured Network Services

CARPENTER
Anonymous
Ben J. Asselin
Mary Barton
Beliveau Fradette & Gallant
Carolyn and Randy Benthien
Bigelow & Company
Boyd & Boufford Insurance Agency
Diane and Jay Brewster
Richard M. Bunker
Stephen Camann
Kerrie and Theodore Diers
Cecile and Sylvio Dupuis
Eckman Construction
Elite Personal Training and Fitness
EndPoint, LLC
Getman Schulthess & Steere
David Grappone
D.R. Guilbeault Air Compressors
Barbara and Harry Guillemette
Kiwanis Club of Manchester
Lavallee Brensinger Architects
Helene and Elliot Lerner
Richard Lombardi
Sean McCarthy
Greg McCarthy
MSI Utilities
Mutual of America
NAI Norwood Group, Inc.
Puritan Backroom Restaurant
S Lawrence Hair Design
Sprague
Cynthia and Joel Stave
Stebbins Commercial Properties

APPRENTICE
Accurate Title
Amanda Akerly
Allen and Major Associates
The Anagnost Companies
Sophia Annas
Anonymous
Bellwether Community Credit Union
Rochelle and Justin Boufford
Thomas Breslawski
Katherine Brodsky
Susanne Cameron
Michelle and Albert Caraccio
Jessica Card
CATCH Neighborhood Housing
Central Paper Products Co.
Joceline Champagne and Ted Petro
Joseph Ciarla
Lydia Abbey and Richard Clegg
Kellie Ann and Joseph Coffey
Linda and Robert Coles
Danielle Collins
Jean Cumings
Jennifer Czysz
Alice DeSouza and Curtis Little
Debra Drake
Michelle and Kevin Ducie
Diana and Richard Duckoff
Douglas Dylla
Juliana Eades
Abby Easterly and Scott Silberfeld
Leon Elliott
Eleanor and James Freiburger
Alaina and Jeffrey Galvin
Victoria Gaudreau
Ray Giroux
Kathleen and Henry Goode
Gordon Greco
Carol and Peter Haebler
Tanya Hannigan
Joseph P. Heleniak
Marjorie and Jay Hodes
Pauline Ikawa
John S. Jordan Design PLLC
Mia L. Joiner-Moore and Elizabeth A. Moore
Dr. William Kirmes
Debbie and Thomas Krebs
LaChance Associates
Mildred and Michael LaFontaine
Virginia Larkin
Kathy and Lee LeBlanc
Stephanie and Thomas Lewry
Eiric Marro
Michael Lopez 
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Ann and William Marvin
Frederick Matuszewski, CMK Architects 
Trevor McCourt and Kelsey Gardner
McCourt Engineering Associates, PLLC
Paul McLaughlin
Merrimack Mortage Company
Marcy-Ann Meyer
Patricia Meyers
Debra and Stanley Miller
NBT Bank
New Hampshire Community Loan Fund
Donna and Ben Niles
Lynn and James Normand
People's United Bank
Beth and Greg Plentzas
Ana Cristina and Anthony Poore
David Preece
Colette Ramazani
Jacqueline and Maurice Raymond
Reina and Daniel Reidy
Erica Rivera
Elfriede and Roger Robidas
Wayne Robinson
Ellen Roposa
Lynn and Craig Rousseau
Roxo Realty
Maureen and Dennis Ryan
Nadine Salley and George Helwig
Gina Sambataro

Laura and Richard Sawyer
Veronica and Walter Schlender
Kathleen and Patrick Smith
Lisa and Jon Sparkman
Dawn and Robert Stanhope
Stiletto Shoes
Team Engineering
The Moore Center
Louise Trottier
Robin Lamy and Earle Tryder
Lacey and Ryan Tufts
John Turner
Karen and Herb Vadney
Jennifer Vadney and Carlos Agudelo
Steve Valbona
James Vayo
Joannah and Joseph M. Venturini
Kim Keagan and Paul Weathers
Deborah and Doug Wheeler
Steve White of Berkshire Hathaway Verani Realty
White Columns Office Solutions
Carol Willoughby, Esq.
Cynthia and Erick Worden

In Kind or Reduced Fee
Benthien Associates, Inc.
BerryDunn
Central Paper Products Co.
Chalifour's Flowers
Concord Hospital EAP

Cross Photography
Derryfield Country Club
Abby Easterly
The Employees of Merrimack Mortgage Company
Pauline Ikawa
Lindt & Sprungli
Paul McLaughlin
Merrimack County Savings Bank
Ana Christina and Anthony Poore
RAM Companies
Sheehan Phinney Bass + Green PA
Patrick Smith
Robert Tourigny
Vachon Dental
Weber Stave Design
WEDU 

In Memorium
Pauline Gagne, In Memory of Roger Gagne
Ann and William Marvin, In Memory of Fred B.   Kfoury, Jr.

To Honor
Carolyn and Randy Benthien, in honor of Bruce   and Marilyn Goodwin Soper
Patricia Meyers, in honor of Pauline Ikawa

Capital Campaign
Gifts from $50,000 and More
Anonymous
Cogswell Benevolent Trust
New Hampshire Community Development  Finance Authority 
Northway Bank  

Gifts from $25,000 - $49,999
Anagnost Companies
Bank of New Hampshire 
Brady Sullivan Properties
Centrix Bank
Samuel P. Hunt Foundation
The Madelaine G. von Weber Trust
The McIninch Foundation
Merchants Automotive Group and The Singer  Family
TD Bank 

Gifts from $10,000 - $24,999 
AutoFair
Norwin S. and Elizabeth N. Bean Foundation
William S. Green Memorial Fund 
Hoyle, Tanner & Associates
JCM Management Company, Inc.
Keller Williams Realty Metropolitan
The Kfoury Family and Central Paper Products
Lavallee Brensinger Architects
Susan and Bruce Manchester

Frederick Matuszewski, CMK Architects
Merrimack Mortgage Company, Inc.
Northeast Delta Dental
People’s United Bank
Pidela Corporation
Salem Community Benefit, Inc.    A charitable corporation of Salem Co-operative      Bank
Bruce Soper and Marilyn Goodwin Soper
St. Mary’s Bank
Stewart Property Management 
TD Charitable Foundation 
Trivantus, Inc. and The Gatsas Family
Anne and Kimon Zachos

Gifts from $5,000 - $9,999
Bellwether Community Credit Union 
Shane Brady
Caryl and Barry Brensinger
Cityside Management Corporation
Robert Dastin, Esq.
Eckman Construction
Gary Chicoine Construction Corporation
Arthur Getz Charitable Trust
Harvey Construction Corporation
John S. Jordan Design
Manchester Rotary Club 
Sean Owen
Joseph B. and Venetia C. Reilly

Arthur Sullivan
TFMoran, Inc. and Robert and Anne Cruess
Tidewater Catering Group
Anna and Kenneth A. Viscarello, Esq.

Gifts from $1,000 - $4,999 
Carolyn and Randy Benthien
Famille Boufford
Boyd & Boufford Insurance Agency, LLC
Diane and Jay Brewster
Michelle and Albert Caraccio
CCA Global Partners
Ellie and David Cochran
Bradford E. and Kathleen D. Cook
Olga and Ray Cote
William Craig, Esq.
Caitlin and Tony Demet
Alaina and Jeff Galvin
Rhonda and Thomas Gioia
David Grappone
Debra Hallett
Hayner/Swanson, Inc.
Stephanie and Thomas Lewry
Richard Lombardi
Colleen Lyons and John DuPré
Carol and Anthony Marino

continued on page 6



page 6

Greg McCarthy
Paul McLaughlin
Dennis Mires, P.A., The Architects
Claira P. Monier
NBT Bank, NA
New Hampshire Association of Realtors, Inc.
Northern New England Housing Investment Fund
OMS Landscaping, LLC
Margaret Probish, Esq. and Marc McDonald, Esq.
Slark Custom Interiors
Kathleen and Patrick Smith
Ellen and Robert Tourigny
Jennifer Vadney and Carlos Agudelo
Weber Stave Design, LLC
Raymond J. Wieczorek
Wiggins Airways
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

Gifts from $1- $999 
Amanda Akerly
Anonymous
Patrick Arnold and Kathleen Kelley
Ben J. Asselin
Backus, Meyer & Branch
Susan and Martin Baroff
Vanessa Beauchesne
Rochelle and Justin Boufford
Claire Castanino
Rich Clegg and Lydia Abbey
Danielle Collins
Barbara Cunningham
Kerrie Diers
Michelle and Kevin Ducie
Richard and Diana Duckoff
Cecile and Sylvio Dupuis
Doug Dylla
Juliana Eades
Katy Easterly Martey
Endpoint, LLC
Brian Firman
Fremeau Appraisal
Kelsey Gardner and Trevor McCourt
Ray Giroux
Barbara and Harry Guillemette
Tanya Hannigan
Edward C. Hiers
Marjorie and Jay Hodes
Pauline Ikawa
Brian Keating
Debbie and Thomas Krebs
LaChance Associates
Kathleen and Lee LeBlanc
Helen and Elliot Lerner
Mike Lopez
Metromedia Power
Patricia Meyers
Karl Norwood
Otis Atwell
Alison and Michael Perrella

Beth and Greg Plentzas
Ana Cristina and Anthony Poore
David Preece
Mike Reed
Erica Rivera
Laura and Rick Sawyer
Claire and Dan Scanlon
Lisa and Jon Sparkman
Stibler Associates, LLC
Kathleen Sullivan and John Rist
Linda and Jacques Tremblay
Earle Tryder and Robin Lamy
Ryan Tufts
Douglas and Debbie Wheeler
Cynthia and David Wood
Cynthia and Erick Worden

Participation Loan Pool Members 
St. Mary’s Bank
TD Bank
Members First Credit Union
Granite State Credit Union
Bellwether Community Credit Union
Bank of New England
Eastern Bank

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

ASSET MANAGEMENT
Justin Boufford, Chair
Ben Asselin
Maggie Harper
Lori Piper
Andre Tremblay
Carol Willoughby, Esq. 

AUDIT
Colleen Lyons, Esq., Chair
Claire Moses
Anthony Marino
J. Michael Perrella
Margaret Probish, Esq.
Dave Sargent
Patrick Smith 

COMMUNITY SERVICES 
Danielle Collins, Chair
Melissa Blanchette
Richard Duckoff
Brian Keating
Laura Scafati

CREDIT
Debra Hallett, Chair
Barbara Cunningham
Rita Lamont
Greg McCarthy
Ben Niles
Pat Panciocco, Esq.
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

FINANCE 
Rich Clegg, Chair
Tom Breslawski
Thomas Garner
Colleen Lyons, Esq.
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

PROJECT
Jeff Galvin, Chair
Jennifer Czysz
Richard Duckoff
Katy Easterly
Courtney Moore
Jason Rivers
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT
Anthony Poore, Chair
Jeff Boufford
Ron Boufford
Caitlin Demet
David Grappone
Pauline Ikawa  
Dick Lombardi
Patrick Smith
Ken Viscarello, Esq.

NASHUA ADISORY
James Vayo, Chair
Eileen Brady
Jennifer Czsyz
Beverly Doolan
Ed Lecius
Tom Lopez
Shaun Nelson
Janneth Orozco
Carrie Schena

PROGRAM OR EVENT 
VOLUNTEERS
Victora Adewumi
Brian Allwarden
Suzi Bard
Sandra Bischof
Brian Bouchard
Sean Bradley
Jay Brewster
Sarah Burke-Cohen
Claudia Carr
Penny Chauvette
BJ Cirnigliaro
George Colt
Julie Cosgrove
Judy Dill
Susan Doyle
Stan Edmunds
Randy Frederick

continued on page 7



To all of those listed in this report, we extend our deep thanks for your generosity, interest, and involvement.  Thank you!

We appreciate our supporters and volunteers.  If we have misspelled or omitted your name, please accept our apologies and notify 
us at 603.626.4663.

Program or Event Volunteers Continued
Mike Gagnon
Daniel Gaumont 
Larry George
Cary Gladstone 
Jason Gregoire
Chris Grenier
Matthew Grenier
Maureen Heaney
Jenn and AJ Hebert 
Denise Hubbard
Christine Hunt
Mark Hutnick
Ken Hynes

Stephanie Jacques
Bob James
Wanda Keenan
Sean Kelly
Liz Kirwan
Harlan Loken
Steven Maguire
Tammie Mahoney
Matthew Mercier
Robin Mooney
Jeff Moynihan
Nancy Nichols
Brenda Perkins
Barbara Platts

Barbara Potvin
Judith Richard
Rev. Rick Rutter
Becky Ryll
Jaela Solis
John Splendore, Esq.
Mary Sullivan
Heather Tancreti
John Turner
Joseph Venturini
Steve White
Gladys White
Anita Wolcott
Jack Wright

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development      NeighborWorks® America 

Granite United Way      Berkshire Hathaway HomeServices/ Verani Realty

HOMEteam Program Funders:

Joe Carelli, President of Citizens 
Bank, New Hampshire and 
Vermont, presents a $25,000 check 
for HOMEteam educational and 
counseling services to Kathy Kittle, 
CFO, Catch Neighborhood Housing; 
Sal Steven-Hubbard, Housing 
Development Director, LACLT, and 
Robert Tourigny. This gift is paired 
with a $20,000 gift recently made 
by Citizens Bank Foundation.

Steve Webb, NH Market President 
for TD Bank on behalf of the TD 
Charitable Foundation, presents 
$20,000 check to Robert Tourigny 
and Paul McLaughlin, Manager      
of HOMEteam.

Robert Duval, President and Chief 
Engineer (left), and Dylan Cruess, 
Chief Operating Officer (right), of 
TFMoran present $5,000 check to 
Robert Tourigny in support of the pro-
grams and services of NeighborWorks® 
Southern New Hampshire.
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Please Join Us!

2015 David P. Goodwin
Outstanding Neighbor Award Reception

Recognizing 
Sheehan Phinney Bass + Green PA

September 17, 2015
At Straw Mansion Apartments

15 Temple Court
Manchester, New Hampshire

5:00 PM – 7:00 PM
Tickets: $40

The David P. Goodwin Outstanding Neighbor Award is 
given each year to an individual or entity who  demonstrates 
the qualities of generosity and service to this organization. 
Many community members, donors, business partners and 
friends will be in attendance, making this a truly special 
event to honor the commitment and support provided by 

Sheehan Phinney Bass + Green PA.

For sponsorship opportunities, or to purchase tickets, please 
visit www.nwsnh.org/news/events or contact Trevor McCourt 

at 603.626.4663 x2200 or at tmccourt@nwsnh.org


